# COVID-19 outbreak and its monetary implications for dental practices, hospitals and healthcare workers

## ABSTRACT

The novel COVID-19 came under limelight few months back (December 2019) and has recently been declared a pandemic by WHO. It has resulted in serious financial implications being faced by dental practices, hospitals and healthcare workers. Dental practice currently is restricted to provision of emergency dental care whereas, many hospitals have also cancelled elective procedures to save finances for COVID-19 treatment which is expensive and unpredictable. In addition, healthcare workers are also facing financial challenges in this difficult time. Competent authorities should step in to help dental practices, hospitals and healthcare workers in order to ensure the provision of all types of healthcare efficiently in these testing times and beyond.

The novel COVID-19 came under limelight few months back (December 2019) and has recently been declared a pandemic by WHO.<sup>1</sup> The COVID-19 is believed to be transferred from animals to humans.<sup>2</sup> The other two similar viruses discovered earlier were severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus (SARS-COV) and Middle east respiratory syndrome.<sup>3</sup> The COVID-19 has also been called SARS-CoV-2 but the former name has gained more popularity than the latter name.<sup>4</sup> The COVID-19 causes human illnesses which could range from a common cold to more severe respiratory problems like pneumonia.<sup>5</sup> Unfortunately, there is no vaccine available for COVID-19 and the only form of treatment available is to provide symptomatic treatment to the patients with oxygen supplementation.6

Dentistry is a profession where the dentist works in close proximity to the patient's mouth and many procedures produce aerosol which is a mixture of water (from a dental instrument like high speed hand piece) and patient's saliva or blood.<sup>7</sup> These aerosols could result in the spread of infection and diseases including COVID-19.8 In a recent article published by the New York Times has identified dentists who are at the highest risk of getting COVID-19 from their patients due to cross infection.<sup>9</sup> Due to this, many health regulatory bodies globally (National Health Commission of China, American Dental Association, Consejo General of Spain and National Health Service, UK) have advised their registered dental practitioners to perform only emergency dental procedures and avoid all elective treatments like restoration and extraction of asymptomatic teeth, aesthetic dental procedures, orthodontic adjustments and routine radiographs.<sup>10-13</sup>

This step should be appreciated as it limits the spread of COVID-19; however, it has resulted in serious monetary implications for dental practices worldwide. General dental practices are currently suffering huge financial losses as they can provide only emergency dental care. In a recent survey conducted by Irish Dental Association (IDA) which involved 369 dentists, it was reported that one-fifth of the dentists have closed their practices (temporarily or permanently).<sup>14</sup> In addition, around three-fourth of the participants are expecting a financial loss of over 70% amid COVID-19 outbreak.<sup>14</sup> The British Dental Association has also indicated the same and it is expected that dental practices in the UK are going to face crippling losses due to suspension of routine dental care.<sup>15</sup> In the USA, some practices are closed whereas, some practice owners are not closing it due to the fear of economic losses and non-payment of salaries to their employees.<sup>16</sup> Reports from other countries have not emerged yet but it is expected that whenever they are published, they are also going to report huge monetary losses incurred by dental practices during the COVID-19 outbreak period.

The governments and dental regulatory bodies of many high-income countries have understood the gravity of the situation and have offered support to dental practices. The Canadian government has set up an Economic Response Plan on 18 March 2020 to support businesses and has kept \$C27 billion to support businesses.<sup>17</sup> The dentists can also apply for this support and save their practices from immediate closure due to financial losses. The government of the UK is also inviting business owners to contact them for loans or credit if they are facing issues regarding payment of salaries or supplies.<sup>18</sup> The dental practices which come under the umbrella of NHS in the UK, are going to receive some funds to reimburse losses due to COVID-19 outbreak.<sup>15</sup> The IDA in Ireland has clearly mentioned on their website that Irish government is going to support businesses including dental practices which have been affected by COVID-19 outbreak and is ready to give COVID-19 Business Loan ranging between €5000 and €50 000.<sup>19 20</sup>

While this is the situation in highincome countries, no visible policy to support dental practices in this difficult time has been put forward by the governments or dental regulatory bodies of low-income and middle-income countries. It is highly recommended that competent authorities from these countries should step up and support dental practices which are on the brink of closure due to financial losses given to them by COVID-19 pandemic.

Concerning financial situation of hospitals, the authors believe that their situation is not so different to dental practices as well. Medical doctors and support staff are on the frontline of every medical situation and postemergence of COVID-19, their role has become more substantial.<sup>21</sup> Unfortunately, the outbreak of COVID-19 has resulted in serious financial pressures being put on hospitals and healthcare workers as they fight this pandemic. Many hospitals in the USA have also cancelled elective procedures and are trying to preserve their finances for the treatment of patients with COVID-19.22 The treatment of COVID-19 is expensive and unpredictable and requires a good source of backup finances.<sup>2</sup>

In the USA, a letter has been sent to Speaker of House (Nanci Pelosi) from American Hospital Association President and CEO, American Medical Association Executive Vice President and CEO and American Nurses Association Enterprise CEO asking the Congress to urgently provide US\$100 billion funding directly to hospitals and healthcare workers.<sup>23</sup> The letter indicates the diminishing supplies of personal protective equipment like gowns, masks, N95 respirators, eye protection and diagnostic kits.<sup>23</sup> In addition, the letter also states that due to long working hours and school closures, medical personnel need to access childcare support and require immediate funding.<sup>23</sup> This is concerning the staff who are directly dealing with patients with COVID-19. On the other hand, difficulties faced by medical staff who are not directly involved in this situation are significant as well. St. Claire HealthCare in Morehead, Kentucky, USA has recently issued a statement in which they have mentioned that they are laying off quarter of their staff temporarily who are not directly involved in the care of patients with COVID-19.24

This situation is alarming and requires urgent financial support that should be offered to hospitals and all healthcare workers to counter the losses sustained and to meet their urgent needs.

#### Imran Farooq 💿 , Saqib Ali

Department of Biomedical Dental Sciences, College of Dentistry, Imam Abdulrahman Bin Faisal University, Dammam, Saudi Arabia

**Correspondence to** Dr Imran Farooq, Department of Biomedical Dental Sciences, College of Dentistry, Imam Abdulrahman Bin Faisal University, Dammam 31441, Saudi Arabia; drimranfarooq@gmail.com

**Contributors** IF: idea, literature review, letter writing, proof-reading and submission. SA: literature review, manuscript writing and proof-reading.

**Funding** The authors have not declared a specific grant for this research from any funding agency in the public, commercial or not-for-profit sectors.

Competing interests None declared.

Patient consent for publication Not required.

**Provenance and peer review** Not commissioned; internally peer reviewed.

© Author(s) (or their employer(s)) 2020. No commercial re-use. See rights and permissions. Published by BMJ.

Check for updates

**To cite** Farooq I, Ali S. *Postgrad Med J* 2020;**96**:791–792.

Accepted 31 March 2020 Published Online First 3 April 2020

Postgrad Med J 2020;**96**:791–792. doi:10.1136/postgradmedj-2020-137781

### ORCID iD

Imran Farooq http://orcid.org/0000-0002-4891-2522

#### REFERENCES

- 1 Cucinotta D, Vanelli M. Who Declares COVID-19 a pandemic. *Acta Biomed* 2020;91:157–60.
- 2 Gorbalenya AE, Baker SC, Baric RS, *et al*. The species severe acute respiratory syndrome-related coronavirus:

classifying 2019-nCoV and naming it SARS-CoV-2. *Nat Microbiol*. In Press 2020;5:536-544.

- 3 Wax RS, Christian MD. Practical recommendations for critical care and anesthesiology teams caring for novel coronavirus (2019-nCoV) patients. *Can J Anesth/J Can Anesth.* In Press 2020;350.
- 4 Wu Y, Ho W, Huang Y, *et al*. SARS-CoV-2 is an appropriate name for the new coronavirus. *The Lancet* 2020;395:949–50.
- 5 Cascella M, Rajnik M, Cuomo A, et al. Features, Evaluation and Treatment Coronavirus (COVID-19). In: StatPearls 2020. Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls Publishing, 2020.
- 6 Casadevall A, Pirofski L-A, anne Pirofski L. The convalescent sera option for containing COVID-19. J Clin Invest 2020;130:1545–8.
- 7 Ofori-Attah S. Dentistry, and why it is a great career. *Br Dent J* 2017;223:81–4.
- 8 Nejatidanesh F, Khosravi Z, Goroohi H, et al. Risk of contamination of different areas of dentist's face during dental practices. Int J Prev Med 2013;4:611–5.
- 9 The NewYork Times. The workers who face the greatest coronavirus risk. Available: https://www.nytimes.com/ interactive/2020/03/15/business/economy/coronavirusworker-risk.html [Accessed 20 Mar 2020].
- 10 Meng L, Hua F, Bian Z, *et al.* COVID-19): emerging and future challenges for dental and oral medicine. *J Dent Res* 2019;2020:22034520914246.
- 11 American Dental Association. Ada calls upon dentists to Postpone elective procedures. Available: https:// www.ada.org/en/press-room/news-releases/2020archives/march/ada-calls-upon-dentists-to-postponeelective-procedures [Accessed 20 Mar 2020].
- 12 Consejo General de Colegios de Odontólogos y Estomatólogos de España. Notas de Prensa Consejo. Available: https://www.consejodentistas.es/ comunicacion/actualidad-consejo/notas-de-prensaconsejo/item/1739-recomendaciones-de-buenaspracticas-para-la-atencion-de-urgencias.html
- 13 NHS. Coronavirus: standard operating procedures for primary care settings. Available: https://www. england.nhs.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/ 20200305-COVID-19-PRIMARY-CARE-SOP-DENTAL-PUBLICATION-V1.1.pdf#page=7 [Accessed 20 Mar 2020].
- 14 IDA News. Scale of dental collapse highlighted in survey. Available: http://irishdentalassociation.

newsweaver.com/newsletter/13ctcsav7cz1cys22xtzj2? a=1&p=56657247&t=22322575 [Accessed 21 Mar 2020]

- 15 BDA. Live updates: coronavirus and dentistry. Available: https://bda.org/advice/Coronavirus/Pages/ latest-updates.aspx [Accessed 21 Mar 2020].
- 16 The Salt Lake Tribune. Some Utah dentists are closing because of coronavirus. Others don't think they can. Available: https://www.sltrib.com/news/2020/03/17/ some-utah-dentists-are/ [Accessed 21 Mar 2020].
- 17 Department of Finance Canada. Canada's COVID-19 Economic Response Plan: Support for Canadians and Businesses. Available: https://www.canada.ca/en/ department-finance/news/2020/03/canadas-covid-19economic-response-plan-support-for-canadians-andbusinesses.html [Accessed 21 Mar 2020].
- 18 Dentistry. Coronavirus what's the financial impact on dentistry? Available: https://www.dentistry.co.uk/ 2020/03/19/coronavirus-financial-impact-dentistry/ [Accessed 21 Mar 2020].
- 19 IDA News. Covid-19 business and employment supports available. Available: http://irishdentalassoc iation.newsweaver.com/newsletter/40uglfzc4qy1cys2 2xtzj2?a=1&p=56657247&t=22322575 [Accessed 21 Mar 2020].
- 20 COVID-19 business Ioan. Available: https:// microfinanceireland.ie/loan-packages/covid19/ [Accessed 21 Mar 2020].
- 21 Calisher C, Carroll D, Colwell R, et al. Statement in support of the scientists, public health professionals, and medical professionals of China combatting COVID-19. The Lancet 2020;395:e42–3.
- 22 Modern HealthCare. Canceled surgeries, COVID-19 patients could be 'double whammy' for hospitals. Available: https://www.modernhealthcare.com/ providers/canceled-surgeries-covid-19-patients-couldbe-double-whammy-hospitals [Accessed 29 Mar 2020].
- 23 RevCycleIntelligence. Providers ask Congress for financial assistance to combat COVID-19. Available: https://revcycleintelligence.com/news/providers-askcongress-for-financial-assistance-to-combat-covid-19 [Accessed 29 MaR 2020].
- 24 Herald Leader. Morehead Hospital furloughs 300 staff amid COVID-19 outbreak for lack of revenue, 2020. Available: https://www.kentucky.com/news/ coronavirus/article241524521.html